BERKSHIRE HILLS REGIONAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

Great Barrington   Stockbridge   West Stockbridge

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING

MONUMENT VALLEY REGIONAL MIDDLE SCHOOL
June 4, 2015
Present:


School Committee:
R. Bradway, F. Clark, R. Dohoney, W. Fields, K. Piasecki, A. Potter, J. St. Peter, 
D. Weston
Administration:
P. Dillon, S. Harrison
Absent:

Administration:
S. Bannon, C. Shelton
List of Distributed Documents:

June 4, 2015 School Committee Meeting Agenda 

FY15 April Financials
June 4, 2015 Personnel Report

Any additions, deletions and/or corrections to these minutes can be found at the beginning of the next School Committee Meeting minutes.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CALL TO ORDER

Vice-Chairman Richard Bradway called the meeting to order at 7:00PM. 

The listing of agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed, and other items not listed may be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  This meeting is being recorded by CTSB and will be broadcast at a later date.  Minutes will be transcribed and made public, as well as added to our website, www.bhrsd.org once approved.

Members of the audience may also be recording.  

MINUTES – 
None
TREASURERS REPORT – April 2015
Mrs. Harrison reported not much has changed since the March financial report.  It appears that the district has $630,000 remaining, but that is without the all the utility bills, the end of payroll, transportation and other items that are still coming in.  The district is projecting a $100,000 deficit in the operating budget.  A good deal of that deficit is due to mandatory special education expenses.  The Director of Student Services, Kate Burdsall, and Mrs. Harrison are working together to get to the bottom of these expenses and attempt to make some adjustments so everything is even by June 30th.

The second page with a surplus deficit often has to do with the timing of receipts.  The district is down to $87,000, however we expect to break even in that line.

Mrs. Harrison stated not much has changed with revolving funds.  School Lunch, $147,000 in deficit, however $95,000 of that amount has already been budgeted in the operating budget, so that will be moved out of the revolving funds.  Also, the district is always one month behind with USDA reimbursements.  Reimbursement can run $20,000 to $40,000, depending on the number of days in the month.  There will be three months to catch up on.  

The billing of Custodial Overtime and Collaborative Programming will be coming in and will make those lines zero.  Capital Projects will be the same thing.  All of the grants are reimbursable grants.  Money for those lines is collected in arrears.

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

a) Good News Item(s)

Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School

Mrs. Berle reported the following good news items:

· Muddy Brook recently has had four students who have won a very significant award.  Mazie Seckler and Marty Cunningham were #1 in the State for a stock market game they participated in through the Enrichment Program.  Jeremy Badell and Leo Cavanaugh were #2 in the State.

· West Stockbridge has recently designed a new flag.  Mason Buffoni in 1st grade, Sophie Brazie in 4th grade and Ben Gross in 3rd grade were finalists for their flag design.

· Muddy Brook has chicks hatching all over the school.  This is a result of Susan Ebitz, 4th grade teacher, writing a MA Agriculture grant.  She and her husband sponsored a Yolk Project where 4th graders sell eggs weekly.  This grant meant there were incubators in all the 4th grade classrooms, along with Assistant Principal Nan Thompson, who hatched ducks in her office and Ms. Berle also has had chicks in her office.  The hatching has been “live streamed” into every classroom so students and parents can view the hatchings and then come visit.

· Last week Ms. Berle gave a plannery talk at the State level.  She and Joshua Briggs were part of a 12-district project.  Ms. Berle spoke about how Muddy Brook staff and faculty have integrated peer observations into goal setting to develop a growth model for all administrators and teachers.  We are all learning all of the time.  Our focus has been well structured lessons.  Before Ms. Berle began visiting for evaluative observations teachers were observing each other and were giving feedback.  Muddy Brook received wonderful responses from the State level, and will continue to refine the model.  There were about 120 attendees, with six break-out sessions run by Ms. Berle and Mr. Briggs.  In one week this will be live on the web as a featured district showing this model.  Muddy Brook was chosen as one of eight in the State.  Ms. Berle was chosen as the Principal out of the 12 projects to make a presentation.

· Joshua Briggs reported Project Connection, which is funded through the 21st Century Community Learning Center Grant, the district has had this grant for three years, and now has the opportunity to renew that grant to the “Promising Site Level” where funding would become available for another 3 ½ years at 85% of what was originally awarded.  That would approximately $250,000 per year for three years.  Part of that process is today Mr. Briggs, Ms. Berle, and Mr. Doren who called in from Washington D.C., Jack Cowels and Tom Kelly drove out and met with the State for a 90-minute interview explaining the success and growth the district has experienced through Project Connection.  The interview went very well.  One of the things that a “Promising Site” is asked to do is to act as a mentor to another district, showing them ways that their program could be improved.  This grant is very competitive, but a great sign that speaks well to BHRSD chances of getting it again is at least two and perhaps three times the district has already been contacted by the State asking for us to look at other sites and to mentor them.  The State is already looking to BHRSD as a model, so that is an extremely good sign.  The district will get feedback on the interview before the grant submittal is due, so adjustments can be made to the narrative before submittal.  The grant is due on June 18th and awards will be made sometime in July.

Monument Valley Regional Middle School

Mr. Doren is in Washington, D.C. with the 8th grade trip.  Assistant Principal Chris Congdon reported the following good news items:

· All seems well in Washington, D.C.

· Last Wednesday the Orchestra concert was held.  Performances were wonderful with great student representation from 5th grade through 8th grade.  There were solo and quartet performances, along with a combination of the full orchestra.  The string assemble also performed.  

· Thursday night an Open House was held for all the incoming 5th graders and their parents.  There were groups participating in learning about the middle school, transitioning from Muddy Brook to Monument Valley and what that means for students.  The Open House was well attended.  This is only part of the process of transitioning the 4th grade students to middle school.

· Friday night the gala event, the Dress Up Dance, was held.  Approximately 200 students attended and all had a fun time.

· One of the most interesting things that happened this week, which also included Joshua Briggs, through the Mentor Program and Parent Mentors, MVRMS was able to bring a community groups together that included the Police Chiefs from all the regional towns, as well as Sandisfield and Otis, Railroad Street Youth Project, CHP, the and Town Manager from Great Barrington all came together to discuss what the youth in this community needs.  How can all of us work together to try to provide social/emotional learning experiences and other experiences for children that will assist in providing better community and school experience?  Thank you to Joshua Briggs for assisting in organizing this event.  In two weeks there will be another meeting, and hopefully some action steps will follow.

Monument Mountain Regional High School

Marianne Young is attending the Senior Prom this evening.  Mr. Dillon reported the following good news items:

· Today the Scholarship Awards assembly was held.  There was an overwhelming amount of support from the community.  Graduating Seniors received $197,000 in scholarships, which is incredible.  The amount that is generated through Berkshire Taconic and then turned over to students through scholarships is remarkable.

· Senior Prom is being held this evening.  Graduation will be held at Tanglewood this Sunday, June 7th at 1:30PM.   

b) Update:
· June 20th Task Force Forum

Mr. Dillon reported the Adhoc Committee has been meeting and doing some additional work in preparation for this meeting.  The team of facilitators is being put together and there will be support from the Federal Mediation Office, as well as Austin Riggs.  The Committee is also working on catering for the event.  Mr. Dillon continues to hear from parties interested in participating in the forum.  He will be putting out another note in the local media about the event.  To date he has received about 20-25 emails from citizens interested in participating.  The Adhoc Committee will be meeting again on Monday, June 8th at 4:30 at the District Offices.  Mr. Dohoney inquired whether Mr. Dillon has spoken to the three member Town Managers regarding notifying and inviting all the municipal officials to participate.  Mr. Dillon responded he will make sure that is done.

c) Potential Next Steps on Regional Amendment Process
Mr. Dillon reported he worked on this agenda with his Administrative Assistant and Chairman Steve Bannon last Thursday before the Monday meeting in West Stockbridge, attended by School Committee member Andy Potter, where the West Stockbridge Select Board voted to support the formation of a Regional Amendment Committee.  A request for services will be put together and will be shared publicly.  Organizations or persons who are interested in working to shape this process are invited to apply to the request for services, which will be publicly posted.  Those applications will be received and reviewed and will be able to start that work in the next fiscal year, sometime after July 1st.  Mr. Fields inquired whether there is the requirement that there be membership from certain community groups, selectmen, Finance Committee members.  Mr. Dillon stated there are a whole host of requirements.  We invited the Executive Director of MARS who presented a long PowerPoint presentation, which is available on the BHRSD website, where all of that was described.  As this work is completed it will be important that process be followed.  Part of the reason why a facilitator will be hired is because it will be impartial.  Whoever is hired will have had experience in this area.  Mr. Dohoney inquired whether that was a MARS proposal or legal requirements?  Mr. Dillon stated the one that was looked at incorporated the legal requirements and also had some variations that in their experience had worked well.  If an organization other than MARS applies they could provide a “bare bones” approach and may recommend something different.  Mr. Dohoney inquired whether the district anticipates MARS will be responding to the request for services.  Mr. Dillon stated yes, he believes so.
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Policy Committee

Mr. Clark stated the Policy Subcommittee has not met, but does intend to finalize the multi-year project of the Policy Manual soon.  Mr. Dillon stated the entire Policy Manual has been received back and will be brought to the School Committee soon.

b) Buildings & Grounds Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway reported there will be a meeting next Wednesday, June 10th at 5:30PM at the District Office.

c) Superintendent’s Evaluation Subcommittee

Mr. Weston reported a meeting was held last Tuesday.  The subcommittee will continue to go over goals and evidence towards those goals.  A report will be put together to submit to the School Committee early summer.

d) Technology Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway reported there will be a meeting on June 18th.
e) Finance Subcommittee

Mr. Dohoney stated a meeting was held and a schedule was developed for the following year.  Next week there will be a meeting to review revenue sources, with charges given to Mrs. Harrison on how the committee would like that information presented.  That will be the first step in building the next budget.  There is a target of the end of July to put together what will be determined as a working FY17 level-programming budget, very preliminary.  It would be working off the same assumptions used to compose the last budget.  The goal would be to be in the same position in July that typically the district would be at by the end of December or early January.  That will be a big shift in the way the district has done things.  The subcommittee had a long discussion with Mrs. Harrison and Mr. Dillon regarding the ability to do that and the limitations of that, and it seems everyone is all on the same page.  The end of the July will be the “spring board” towards that goal.  There will be a meeting sometime in August with all of the administrators to assess potential opportunities and threats for the upcoming budget so the Finance Committee can start forming preliminary views of what major changes may be.  Finally, the subcommittee has proposed a joint meeting between the Finance Committee and the Buildings and Grounds Committee to jointly work on a capital budget.  Mr. Bradway stated he has already spoken to Mr. Soules about that.  A date needs to be determined.  Mr. Dohoney stated doing everything in a “frontloaded” process will hopefully afford an easier budget process this year.
PERSONNEL REPORT

Mr. Dillon presented the Personnel Report to the Committee for review.

PERSONNEL REPORT
	
	
	
	Effective
	Salary/Stipend:
	

	
	Position:
	
	Date:
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Long-Term Substitutes

	
	
	
	
	

	Hartcorn, John
	Long-term Substitute - .5 Woodworking - MMRHS
	4/15/2015
	per diem days 1-10 BA step 1 ($211.15)

	
	
	
	
	days 11 forward  per diem BA Step 6

	
	
	
	
	($235.52) (replaces David Brown)

	Leave of Absence

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Kennedy, Kelly
	Paraprofessional - MMRHS
	
	present - 6/22/2015
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Extra-Curricular Appointments:
	
	
	
	
	

	(all 2014-2015 unless otherwise noted)
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Peck, Anne
	After School Teacher
	
	SPED
	$40/hr. 2/hrs./day up to 5 day/wk.

	
	
	
	
	thru June 30, 2015
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Monument Valley Regional Middle School
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cohen, Stephanie
	Choreographer - Spring Musical
	
	
	Stipend:  $462.50
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Extra-Curricular Resignation:

	
	
	
	
	

	Finkle, Cathy
	Substitute Coordinator - Elementary
	
	6/30/2015
	
	
	


BUSINESS OPERATIONS – None
EDUCATION NEWS – None

OLD BUSINESS – None
NEW BUSINESS 

Mr. Dillon stated the next meeting of the School Committee was planned to be a Meet and Confer, but because the Task Force Forum will be held on June 20th it was felt the next School Committee meeting should be a regular meeting.  The next meeting of the School Committee will be held at Monument Valley Regional Middle School on June 18, 2015 at 7:00PM.

Mr. Fields inquired when the programmatic overviews will be taking place.  Mr. Dillon stated the first programmatic overview will be on Technology.  That is tentatively scheduled to be presented at the July 23rd School Committee meeting.  Then a regular schedule will be laid out where one programmatic overview will be presented at each meeting throughout the course of the year.  Mr. Dillon recognizes the challenge is to determine which overviews are higher priority then others.  They will be done in all the discreet academic disciplines, and then there are areas that are inter-disciplinary or over-arching.  The Committee will be looking at Technology, Food Service, Transportation, Student Services/Special Education, English Language Learners, etc.  Possibly the implications of school choice, etc.  Mr. Potter stated he would like to see Chapter 74 added also, certified and approved vocational programs.  Mr. Dohoney stated he would also like to see a discussion at the School Committee level around policies on homework and an explanation from administrators about that.  As a School Committee member this is the biggest issue constituents speak to him about.  Mr. Dillon stated he knows other topics may be assessments and who BHRSD is as a district in relation to the adjoining districts.  There are many conversations taking place in all sorts of contexts, such as consolidation and sharing services.  Mr. Dillon stated he will attempt to map out a deliberate cycle of topics.  Mr. Clark stated there may be a theme of programmatic overviews that could come in a particular order that leads from one to the next.  Mr. Fields stated he would like to hear not from just administrators about programming, but also from the people who are teaching them with representation from the elementary, middle and high schools.  Mr. Dillon stated that is the intention.  When the Technology overview is given there will be teachers on the ground giving concrete examples about what is happening in all three schools.  Mr. Clark stated some of the most satisfying presentations given to the School Committee have come from teachers and staff.  He has learned a great deal when they come in and present their work. 
Mr. Potter reported the Annual MASC – Berkshire Legislature Forum is being held at the Lee Middle/High School on June 22nd at 6:00PM.  Mr. Potter and Mr. Dillon will be attending.  Mr. Clark stated he attended the meeting last year and found it extremely valuable.  He found it helpful to hear the concerns of other Berkshire County School Committee participants.  The one thing that was asked by the governmental representatives present was what can they do to help Berkshire County school districts.  Mr. Clark believes it might be helpful if the Committee gave some thought about what they would like representatives to do.  Mr. Dillon stated he always reminds State Representatives of the obligation to fully fund regional transportation.  There is also an interesting debate going on about the emerging sense of the State’s failure to meet its obligation to either fund urban schools or rural schools.  There is much review of funding formulas and such.  

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION – None

PUBLIC COMMENT –None

Mr. Weston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Potter to adjourn the public meeting at 7:45PM.

Unanimous approval.
______________________________








Debra E. Brazie, Recorder








______________________________








Secretary
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